EXPOSURE TO VIOLENCE AND INSTABILITY AMONG

CHILDREN IN PALESTINE

Grace Andros

FOOTNOTES

- Suresh C. Babu and Shailendra N. Gajanan, "Indicators and Causal Factors of Nutrition—Application of Correlation Analysis," *ScienceDirect*, accessed January 17, 2023, https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/social-sciences/food-insecurity.
- 2. Zachary Laub and Kali Robinson, "What Is Hamas?" *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed January 17, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-hamas.
- 3. "Instability," *Cambridge Dictionary*, Cambridge University Press, accessed September 13, 2022, https://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/instability.
- 4. "Internal Displacement," *OCHA*, United Nations, October 8, 2021, https://www.unocha.org/es/themes/internal-displacement.
- 5. "Intifada," *Encyclopædia Britannica*, accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/intifada.
- "Occupied Palestinian Territory," Mapping Palestinian Politics, European Council on Foreign Relations, accessed October 10, 2022, https://ecfr.eu/special/mapping_palestinian_politics/.
- "Shatterbelt," Dictionary of Geography, October 2, 2015, http://dictionaryofgeography.blogspot.com/2015/10/shatterbelt.html.
- Terrie E Moffitt and Klaus-Grawe 2012 Think Tank, "Childhood Exposure to Violence and Lifelong Health: Clinical Intervention Science and Stress-Biology Research Join Forces," Development and Psychopathology 25, no. 4 (November 2013): 1619–1634, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579413000801.
- "Instability Definition & Meaning," *Dictionary.com*, accessed October 12, 2022, https://www.dictionary.com/browse/instability.
- **10.** "Children Exposed to Violence," *National Institute of Justice*, US Department of Justice, September 21, 2016,
 - https://nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/children-exposed-violence#:~:text=%5B1%5D%20Exposure%20 to%20violence%20can,in%20criminal%20behavior%20as%20adults.
- Stacey N. Doan and Gary W. Evans, "Chaos and Instability from Birth to Age Three," *Institute of Education Sciences*, US Department of Education, November 30, 2019, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1293542.pdf.
- 12. "Research Brief: One Billion Children across the World Are Exposed to Violence in Childhood Each Year," *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, US Department of Health and Human Services, November 8, 2018,
 - https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/childabuseandneglect/vacs/onebillion-children.html.
- 13. "The Number of Children Living in Deadliest War Zones Rises Nearly 20% to Highest in over a Decade," *Save the Children*, accessed November 30, 2022, https://www.savethechildren.org/us/about-us/media-and-news/2021-press-releases/number-of-children-living-in-deadliest-war-zones-rises.
- **14.** "Refugee Statistics," *UNHCR*, accessed November 15, 2022, https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/.

- 15. Saul B. Cohen, "Middle East Geopolitical Transformation: The Disappearance of a Shatterbelt," Journal of Geography, September 2007, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00221349208979330?journalCode=rjog20.
- **16.** "History of the Question of Palestine," *United Nations*, accessed September 28, 2022, https://www.un.org/unispal/history/.
- **17.** Ibid.
- **18.** Zena Al Tahhan, "Hamas vs Fatah: Same Goal, Different Approaches," *Al Jazeera*, October 12, 2017,
 - https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2017/10/12/hamas-and-fatah-how-are-the-two-groups-different.
- **19.** Zachary Laub and Kali Robinson, "What Is Hamas?" *Council on Foreign Relations*, August 2021, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-hamas.
- **20.** Ibid.
- **21.** Ibid.
- 22. "History of the Question of Palestine," United Nations.
- **23**. Ibid.
- 24. "Hussein-McMahon Correspondence," *Encyclopædia Britannica*, accessed November 10, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Husayn-McMahon-correspondence.
- 25. "History of the Question of Palestine," United Nations.
- **26.** Ibid.
- **27.** Ibid.
- 28. "Israel's Apartheid against Palestinians: A Cruel System of Domination and a Crime against Humanity." Amnesty International, February 1, 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/02/israels-apartheid-against-palestinians-a-cruel-system-of-domination-and-a-crime-against-humanity/.
- 29. Kali Robinson, "What to Know about the Arab Citizens of Israel," *Council on Foreign Relations*, June 14, 2021, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-know-about-arab-citizens-israel.
- **30.** "Zionism," *Encyclopædia Britannica*, October 19, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Zionism.
- 31. "The Palestinian National Charter: Resolutions of the Palestine National Council July 1-17, 1968," *The Avalon Project,* Yale Law School, accessed October 27, 2022, https://avalon.law.yale.edu/20th century/plocov.asp.
- 32. Gabriel G. Tabarani, "Palestine and the Palestinians," in *Israeli-Palestinian Conflict: From Balfour Promise to Bush Declaration* (Bloomington, IN: Authorhouse, 2008).
- 33. "History of the Question of Palestine," United Nations.
- **34.** "Palestinian UN 'Observer State' Status: What It Really Means," *UNA-UK*, January 31, 2013, https://una.org.uk/news/palestinian-un-%E2%80%9Cobserver-state%E2%80%9D-status-what-it-really-means.
- 35. "Countries That Recognize Palestine 2022," *World Population Review,* accessed January 18, 2023, https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/countries-that-recognize-palestine.
- 36. "Child Factors That Contribute to Child Abuse and Neglect," Child Welfare Information Gateway, US Department of Health and Human Services, accessed October 20, 2022, https://www.childwelfare.gov/topics/can/factors/child/.
- **37.** "United Nations Study on Violence Against Children," *OHCHR*, United Nations, October 19, 2007, https://www.ohchr.org/en/treaty-bodies/crc/united-nations-study-violence-against-children.
- 38. Shilpa Khanna Arora et al., "Defining and Measuring Vulnerability in Young People," *Indian Journal of Community Medicine* 40, no. 3 (2015): 193–197, https://doi.org/10.4103/0970-0218.158868.

- 39. Mitchell Bard, "Pre-State Israel: Jewish Claim to the Land of Israel," *Jewish Virtual Library*, accessed October 27, 2022,
 - https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jewish-claim-to-the-land-of-israel.
- **40.** Ibid.
- **41.** "Palestinian Relationships with & Rootedness to the Land," *Museum of the Palestinian People*, February 13, 2017,
 - https://mpp-dc.org/gallery/palestine-relationship-with-rootedness-to-the-land/.
- **42.** "Israel-Gaza Violence: The Conflict Explained," *BBC News*, August 8, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/newsbeat-44124396.
- 43. "Commission of Inquiry Finds That the Israeli Occupation Is Unlawful under International Law," OHCHR, October 20, 2022,
 - https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/10/commission-inquiry-finds-israeli-occupation-unlawful-under-international-law.
- 44. "Israel-Gaza Violence: The Conflict Explained," BBC News.
- 45. "Occupied Palestinian Territory," Mapping Palestinian Politics.
- **46.** "Kiriath-sepher," *Encyclopædia Britannica*, accessed October 12, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/place/Kiriath-sepher.
- **47.** "Gaza Strip," *Encyclopædia Britannica*, accessed October 12, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/place/Gaza-Strip.
- 48. L. Dimitry, "A Systematic Review on the Mental Health of Children and Adolescents in Areas of Armed Conflict in the Middle East," *Child: Care, Health and Development* 38, no. 2 (April 3, 2011): 153–161, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2011.01246.x.
- 49. Nidal Al-Mughrabi and Maayan Lubell, "Air Strikes, Rocket Attacks Push Israel, Gaza into Second Day of Fighting," *Reuters*, August 6, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/israel-gaza-fighting-spills-into-second-day-with-air-strikes-rockets-2022-08-06/.
- **50.** "Fatalities & Injuries," *Defense for Children Palestine*, accessed November 21, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/fatalities injuries.
- 51. Dimitry, "A Systematic Review on the Mental Health of Children and Adolescents in Areas of Armed Conflict in the Middle East."
- **52.** Ibid.
- 53. "Fatalities: All Data," *Btselem*, accessed November 29, 2022, https://statistics.btselem.org/en/all-fatalities/by-date-of-incident?section=minors&tab=overview.
- Steven A. Cook, "How Evictions in Jerusalem Led to Israeli-Palestinian Violence," Council on Foreign Relations, May 13, 2021,
 - https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/how-evictions-jerusalem-led-israeli-palestinian-violence.
- 55. "Israeli-Palestinian Conflict," *Global Conflict Tracker*, accessed January 17, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/israeli-palestinian-conflict.
- Iain Overton, "A List of Children Killed in the Palestinian-Israeli Conflict (10 May 21st May 2021)," AOAV, May 26, 2021,
 - https://aoav.org.uk/2021/a-list-of-children-killed-in-the-palestinian-israeli-conflict-10-may-21st-may-2021/.
- 57. "Israel Accuses Hamas of Hiding Weapons Depots near Civilian Buildings," *Reuters*, July 27, 2022,
 - https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/israel-accuses-hamas-hiding-weapons-depots-near-civilian-buildings-2022-07-27/.
- **58.** Ibid.
- 59. "Internal Displacement," *OCHA*, United Nations, accessed January 18, 2023, https://www.unocha.org/es/themes/internal-displacement.

- 60. Karen Tenenbaum and Ehud Eiran, "Israeli Settlement Activity in the West Bank and Gaza: A Brief History," *Negotiation Journal* 21, no. 2 (April 2005): 171–176, http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1571-9979.2005.00055.x.
- 61. M. Nuseibah, Forced Displacement in the Palestinian-Israeli Conflict, International Law and Transitional Justice (University of Westminster School of Law, January 1, 2013), https://westminsterresearch.westminster.ac.uk/download/60c5824eaa3cb4c74138fbcb91762aaa 9851975e51b6f231eb9a2bf1a132cd0a/2813327/Munir NUSEIBAH.pdf.
- **62.** Forced Displacement in Palestine and Israel (American Friends Service Committee, July 2013), https://www.afsc.org/sites/default/files/documents/Forced%20Displacement_v2.pdf.
- 63. "State of Palestine," *International Criminal Court*, accessed November 21, 2022, https://www.icc-cpi.int/palestine.
- **64.** "Protection of Civilians Report: 7-20 December 2021," *OCHA*, United Nations, December 27, 2021, https://www.ochaopt.org/poc/protection-civilians-report-7-20-december-2021.
- **65.** Forced Displacement of Palestine Refugees: Demolitions (UNRWA, accessed September 14, 2022), https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/west bank demolitions factsheet.pdf.
- 66. "Protection of Civilians Report: 7-20 December 2021," OCHA.
- 67. What You Need to Know about Palestinian Refugees and Internally Displaced Persons (Bethlehem, Palestine: BADIL Resource Center, May 2011), https://www.badil.org/phocadownloadpap/Badil docs/publications/Q&A-en.pdf.
- 68. "Child Displacement and Refugees," *UNICEF Data*, September 6, 2022, https://data.unicef.org/topic/child-migration-and-displacement/displacement/.
- "What You Need to Know about Palestinian Refugees and Internally Displaced Persons," BADIL Resource Center.
- 70. DCIP Staff. "West Bank Refugee Camps Are Facing a Crisis of Safety and Square Feet," Defense for Children Palestine, October 5, 2017, https://www.dci-palestine.org/space to play.
- **71.** Ibid.
- **72.** Ibid.
- 73. "Where We Work," *UNRWA*, accessed October 26, 2022, https://www.unrwa.org/where-we-work/west-bank.
- 74. 871,000 refugees x 1/4 in camps = 215,000 refugees in camps
- 75. Christine Nisbet, Kassandra E Lestrat, and Hassan Vatanparast, "Food Security Interventions among Refugees around the Globe: A Scoping Review," *Nutrients*, January 25, 2022, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8839314/.
- "Palestinian Refugee Children," Badil Resource Center, January 2007, https://badil.org/phocadownloadpap/Badil docs/publications/refugeechildren-en.pdf.
- 77. Mona Marshy, "Social and Psychological Effects of Overcrowding in Palestinian Refugee Camps in the West Bank and Gaza Literature Review and Preliminary Assessment of the Problem," *McGill*, 1999, https://prrn.mcgill.ca/prrn/marshy.html.
- **78.** "Drinking Water," *JMP*, World Health Organization, accessed November 16, 2022, https://washdata.org/monitoring/drinking-water.
- 79. Hugo Legge et al., "Access to Water and Morbidity in Children in the Occupied Palestinian Territory, 2000-14: A Repeated Cross-Sectional Study," *The Lancet*, 391, 2 (February 2018), https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30374-X.
- **80.** "The Occupation of Water," *Amnesty International,* November 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/campaigns/2017/11/the-occupation-of-water/.
- 81. "Gaza Children Face Acute Water and Sanitation Crisis," *UNICEF*, United Nations, September 1, 2017, https://www.unicef.org/stories/gaza-children-face-acute-water-sanitation-crisis.
- 82. Bader Ali Ahmad Abu Zahra, "Water Crisis in Palestine," *Desalination*, 136, no. 1–3 (May 2001), https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0011916401001692.

- **83.** Ibid.
- 84. Claire Klobucista and Kali Robinson, "Water Stress: A Global Problem That's Getting Worse," *Council on Foreign Relations*, August 2, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/water-stress-global-problem-thats-getting-worse.
- 85. A. Abouteir et al., "Water Access and Attendance for Diarrhea in Primary Health Care Centers, Gaza Strip," *Transactions of The Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 105, no. 10 (October 2011): 555–560, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trstmh.2011.07.002.
- **86.** "Gaza Children Face Acute Water and Sanitation Crisis," *UNICEF*, United Nations, September 1, 2017, https://www.unicef.org/stories/gaza-children-face-acute-water-sanitation-crisis.
- 87. "Malnutrition," UNICEF Data, May 2022, https://data.unicef.org/topic/nutrition/malnutrition/.
- 88. David Butterfield et al., "Impacts of Water and Export Market Restrictions on Palestinian Agriculture," *McMaster University*, January 2000, https://socialsciences.mcmaster.ca/kubursi/ebooks/water.htm.
- 89. "Understanding Agriculture in Palestine and How Aid Can Help," *ReliefWeb*, OCHA, February 7, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/understanding-agriculture-palestine-and-how-aid-can-help.
- 90. "Creeping Dispossession': Hamoked's New Report on the Steady Escalation in Restrictions Israel Imposes on Palestinian Farming beyond the Separation Barrier," *Hamoked*, October 25, 2021, https://hamoked.org/document.php?dID=Updates2261.
- **91.** "Palestine," *UN World Food Programme,* accessed October 11, 2022, https://www.wfp.org/countries/palestine.
- 92. "State of Palestine: Humanitarian Situation Report, January June 2019 Occupied Palestinian Territory," *ReliefWeb*, July 26, 2019, https://reliefweb.int/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/state-palestine-humanitarian-situation-report-january-june-0.
- 93. "Gaza Strip Nutrition Multi-Sectoral Assessment," *United Nations*, accessed November 30, 2022, https://www.un.org/unispal/document/unicef-wfp-save-the-children-gaza-strip-nutrition-multi-sect oral-assessment/.
- 94. "Malnutrition," *NHS Inform,* May 17, 2021, https://www.nhsinform.scot/illnesses-and-conditions/nutritional/malnutrition#:~:text=Malnutrition %20can%20result%20in%20unplanned,to%20recover%20from%20an%20illness.
- 95. "The Impact of the Electricity Crisis on The Humanitarian & Living Conditions in the Gaza Strip," *International Committee of the Red Cross,* August 1, 2021, https://www.icrc.org/en/document/gaza-electricity.
- **96.** Ibid.
- **97.** Ibid.
- 98. "Energy Consumption in Palestine," *Worlddata.info*, accessed December 1, 2022, https://www.worlddata.info/asia/palestine/energy-consumption.php.
- **99.** Ibid.
- **100.** "The Impact of the Electricity Crisis on The Humanitarian & Living Conditions in the Gaza Strip," International Committee of the Red Cross.
- 101. Lisa Dodson et al., How Youth Are Put at Risk by Parents' Low-Wage Jobs, (UMASS Boston, Fall 2012), https://time.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/youth at riskparents low wage jobs fall 121.pdf
- **102.** "The Impact of the Electricity Crisis on The Humanitarian & Living Conditions in the Gaza Strip," International Committee of the Red Cross.

- 103. "Gaza: ICRC Survey Shows Heavy Toll of Chronic Power Shortages on Exhausted Families," ReliefWeb, OCHA, July 29, 2021, https://reliefweb.int/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/gaza-icrc-survey-shows-heavy-toll-chron
- ic-power-shortages.

 104. "How Instability Affects Kids," *Institute for Family Studies*, accessed November 21, 2022,
- https://ifstudies.org/blog/how-instability-affects-kids.

 105. L. Dimitry, "A Systematic Review on the Mental Health of Children and Adolescents in Areas of
- Armed Conflict in the Middle East."

 106. Ibid.
- **107.** Samir Qouta, Raija-Leena Punamäki, and Eyad El Sarraj, "Prevalence and Determinants of PTSD among Palestinian Children Exposed to Military Violence," *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry* 12, no. 6 (2003): 265, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-003-0328-0.
- 108. Ibid.
- **109.** "United Nations Study on Violence Against Children," *OHCHR*, United Nations, October 19, 2007, https://www.ohchr.org/en/treaty-bodies/crc/united-nations-study-violence-against-children.
- 110. Mohamed Altawil, David Harrold, and Muthanna Samara, "Children of War in Palestine," Children in War 1, no. 5 (January 2008): 5–11, https://spcaltawil.com/storage/ArticlesFiles/AVA6IA9Nf7xGDLTAXNXrZ9IgyhmniAp2qv6O6K7k.p df.
- 111. "What Is Posttraumatic Stress Disorder?" *American Psychiatric Association*, accessed February 27, 2022, https://www.psychiatry.org/patients-families/ptsd/what-is-ptsd#:~:text=People%20with%20PTSD %20have%20intense,or%20estranged%20from%20other%20people.
- 112. "Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in Children," *Stanford Medicine Children's Health*, Stanford University, accessed November 18, 2022, https://www.stanfordchildrens.org/en/topic/default?id=post-traumatic-stress-disorder-in-children-90-P02579.
- 113. Janine D. Flory and Rachel Yehuda, "Comorbidity between Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder and Major Depressive Disorder: Alternative Explanations and Treatment Considerations," *National Library of Medicine*, National Center for Biotechnology Information, June 2015, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4518698/.
- 114. Alexander C. McFarlane, "The Long-Term Costs of Traumatic Stress: Intertwined Physical and Psychological Consequences," *World Psychiatry* 9, no. 1 (February 2010): 3–10, https://doi.org/10.1002%2Fj.2051-5545.2010.tb00254.x.
- 115. Basel El-Khodary, Muthanna Samara, and Chris Askew, "Traumatic Events and PTSD Among Palestinian Children and Adolescents: The Effect of Demographic and Socioeconomic Factors," Frontiers in Psychiatry 11 (March 2020), http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00004.
- 116. Sarah Peterson, "Effects," *The National Child Traumatic Stress Network,* June 11, 2018, https://www.nctsn.org/what-is-child-trauma/trauma-types/complex-trauma/effects#:~:text=Adults %20with%20histories%20of%20trauma,habits%20that%20lead%20to%20obesity).
- 117. Eric F. Dubow et al., "Exposure to Conflict and Violence across Contexts: Relations to Adjustment among Palestinian Children," *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology* 39, no. 1 (2010): 103–116, http://doi.org/10.1080/15374410903401153.
- 118. Samir Qouta et al., "Does War Beget Child Aggression? Military Violence, Gender, Age and Aggressive Behavior in Two Palestinian Samples," *Aggressive Behavior* 34, no. 3 (2008): 231, https://doi.org/10.1002/ab.20236.
- **119** Ihid
- **120.** Alean Al-Krenawi and John R. Graham, "The Impact of Political Violence on Psychosocial Functioning of Individuals and Families: The Case of Palestinian Adolescents," *Child* &

- Adolescent Mental Health 17, no. 1 (February 2012): 18–19, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-3588.2011.00600.x.
- **121.** Dubow et al., "Exposure to Conflict and Violence across Contexts: Relations to Adjustment among Palestinian Children."
- 122. Ibid.
- **123.** "Aggression Signs & Symptoms," *Longleaf Hospital*, May 24, 2018, https://www.longleafhospital.com/disorders/aggression/signs-symptoms-effects/.
- **124.** Abraham Sagi-Schwartz, "The Well Being of Children Living in Chronic War Zones: The Palestinian—Israeli Case," *International Journal of Behavioral Development* 32, no. 4 (2008): 322–336, https://doi.org/10.1177/0165025408090974.
- 125. Julie M. Norman, "The Activist and the Olive Tree: Nonviolent Resistance in the Second Intifada," *AU Digital Research Archive*, American University, 2009, https://auislandora-stage.wrlc.org/islandora/object/thesesdissertations%3A6166.
- 126. "No Way to Treat a Child, Palestinian Children in the Israeli Military Detention System," *Defense for Children Palestine*, April 2016, https://www.dci-palestine.org/no_way_to_treat_a_child_palestinian_children_in_the_israeli_military_detention_system.
- 127. Salwa Sadek, "Israeli Soldiers Routinely Detain Palestinian Children for Throwing Rocks," Vox, April 27, 2019, https://www.vox.com/world/2019/4/27/18511367/palestinian-children-arrested-throwing-rocks-isr aeli-military.
- 128. "Hamas Has Introduced a Program in Gaza Strip Schools Called Al-Futuwwa, Which Provides Military Training for Tens of Thousands of Adolescent Boys," *The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center*, August 5, 2013, https://www.terrorism-info.org.il/en/20511/.
- 129. Ibid.
- **130.** Abraham Sagi-Schwartz, "The Well Being of Children Living in Chronic War Zones: The Palestinian—Israeli Case," *International Journal of Behavioral Development* 32, no. 4 (2008): 322–336, https://doi.org/10.1177/0165025408090974.
- 131. "Children of Palestine," Humanium, May 25, 2021, https://www.humanium.org/en/palestine/.
- 132. James Garbarino and Kathleen Kostelny, "Children's Response to War: What Do We Know?" *The Psychological Effects of War and Violence on Children* (1993): 23–39, https://psycnet.apa.org/record/1993-98910-002.
- **133.** "Fatalities & Injuries," *Defense for Children Palestine*, accessed November 29, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/fatalities injuries.
- **134.** "Children in the State of Palestine," *UNICEF Middle East and North Africa*, November 1, 2018, https://www.unicef.org/mena/reports/children-state-palestine.
- 135. "Gaza Children's Nightmares on the Rise," NRC, accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.nrc.no/news/2018/may/gaza-childrens-nightmares-on-the-rise/.
- **136.** "Fatalities & Injuries," Defense for Children Palestine.
- **137.** Ibid
- **138.** "Israel and Occupied Palestinian Territories," *Amnesty International*, accessed November 30, 2022.
 - https://www.amnesty.org/en/location/middle-east-and-north-africa/israel-and-occupied-palestinian-territories/report-israel-and-occupied-palestinian-territories/.
- 139. A. Shaheen and P. Edwards, "Flying Bullets and Speeding Cars: Analysis of Child Injury Deaths in the Palestinian Territory," *Eastern Mediterranean Health Journal* 14, no. 2 (2008): 406–414, https://www.emro.who.int/emhj-volume-14-2008/volume-14-issue-2/flying-bullets-and-speeding-cars-analysis-of-child-injury-deaths-in-the-palestinian-territory.html.

- **140.** "2021 Is Deadliest Year for Palestinian Children since 2014," *Defense for Children Palestine*, December 10, 2021,
 - https://www.dci-palestine.org/2021_is_deadliest_year_for_palestinian_children_since_2014.
- **141.** "Fatalities & Injuries," *Defense for Children Palestine*, accessed November 29, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/fatalities injuries.
- 142. "2021 Is Deadliest Year for Palestinian Children since 2014," Defense for Children Palestine.
- **143.** "Israeli Forces Kill Palestinian Boy, 14, in West Bank: Ministry," *Al Jazeera*, February 22, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/22/palestinian-teen-killed-by-israeli-forces-ministry.
- **144.** *United Nations Study on Violence Against Children* (OHCHR), 3, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/HRBodies/CRC/StudyViolenceChildren/Responses/Occupied Palestinian Territory.pdf.
- **145.** "Military Detention," *Defense for Children Palestine*, accessed November 30, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/issues_military_detention.
- **146.** Per Miljeteig-Olssen, "Advocacy of Children's Rights—The Convention as More than a Legal Document," *Human Rights Quarterly* 12, no. 1 (1990): 148–155, https://doi.org/10.2307/762173.
- **147**. Ibid.
- 148. George E. Bisharat, "Peace and the Political Imperative of Legal Reform in Palestine[*]," Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law 31, no. 2 (1999): 253, https://search-ebscohost-com.erl.lib.byu.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=aph&AN=2329549&site =ehost-live&scope=site.
- **149.** "U.S. Role in the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict," *PBS*, May 11, 2006, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/middle_east-jan-june06-us_05-11.
- **150.** "U.S. Relations with Palestinian Territories," *U.S. Department of State,* November 25, 2022, https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-palestinian-territories/#:~:text=Since%20the%20signing %20of%20the,in%20addition%20to%20humanitarian%20assistance.
- 151. "U.S. Role in the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict," PBS.
- 152. "Rethinking U.S. Policy toward the Palestinians," *Council on Foreign Relations*, February 28, 2019, https://www.cfr.org/report/rethinking-us-policy-toward-palestinians.
- **153.** "Evaluation for Humanitarian Action for Children," *UNICEF*, accessed January 18, 2023, https://www.unicef.org/evaluation/reports#/detail/383/evaluation-for-humanitarian-action-for-child ren.
- 154. Ibid.
- **155.** Ibid.
- 156. Ibid.
- 157. Ibid.
- **158.** "How We Work," *Defense for Children Palestine*, accessed November 21, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/how_we_work.
- 159. Ibid.
- 160. "No Way to Treat a Child, Palestinian Children in the Israeli Military Detention System," *Defense for Children Palestine*, accessed December 2, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/no_way_to_treat_a_child_palestinian_children_in_the_israeli_military_detention_system.
- **161.** "State of Palestine: Humanitarian Situation Report, January June 2019," *ReliefWeb,* July 26, 2019,
 - https://reliefweb.int/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/state-palestine-humanitarian-situation-report-january-june-0.
- **162.** "Protection of Civilians Report: 7-20 December 2021," *OCHA*, United Nations, December 27, 2021, https://www.ochaopt.org/poc/protection-civilians-report-7-20-december-2021.

- 163. "16 Palestinian Children in Gaza Dead after Israeli Military Offensive," *Defense for Children Palestine*, August 9, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/16_palestinian_children_in_gaza_dead_after_israeli_military_offen sive.
- 164. "Legal Analysis: Due Process for Palestinian Children in Conflict with Palestinian Law," *Defense for Children Palestine*, accessed November 21, 2022, https://www.dci-palestine.org/legal_analysis_due_process_for_palestinian_children_in_conflict_with_palestinian_law.
- **165.** "State of Palestine," *International Criminal Court,* accessed November 21, 2022, https://www.icc-cpi.int/palestine.
- 166. "No Way to Treat a Child, Palestinian Children in the Israeli Military Detention System," *Defense for Children Palestine*, April 14, 2016, https://www.dci-palestine.org/no_way_to_treat_a_child_palestinian_children_in_the_israeli_military_detention_system.